TOWNSHIP OF DERRY

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS 
PROPOSED 2016 BUDGET MEETING MINUTES 
Wednesday, November 18, 2015
600 Clearwater Road, Hershey, Pennsylvania 17033

CALL TO ORDER

The November 18, 2015 Proposed 2016 Budget Meeting of the Township of Derry Board of Supervisors Meeting was called to order at 5:30 p.m. by Chairman, John W. Foley.
ROLL CALL 
Supervisors Present:

Sandy A. Ballard

Justin C. Engle, Secretary

John W. Foley, Jr., Chairman
Marc A. Moyer, Vice-Chairman
Matthew A. Weir

Also Present:


Brian Blahusch, I.T. Manager

Thomas R. Clark, Director of Public Works

Barbara Ellis, Director of Hershey Public Library

Charles Emerick, Director of Community Development

Jill E. Henry, Assistant Township Manager

Cheryl L. Lontz, Manager of Payroll and Employee Benefits 

Matthew J. Mandia, Director of Parks and Recreation


James N. Negley, Township Manager/Township Treasurer


Patrick O’Rourke, Chief of Police

Ed Svirbely, Hershey Volunteer Fire Company

Terry M. Weinhold, Manager of Accounts Payable & Accounts Receivable

Timothy Roche, Police Lt.


Lauren Zumbrun, Economic Development Manager
Public Present:  Jim Chestnut, Susan Cort
INTRODUCTION OF 2016 PROPOSED BUDGET

James N. Negley, Township Manager/Township Treasurer, presented the Executive Summary for the proposed Township of Derry 2016 Budget.  
The General Fund Operating portion of the budget for 2016 decreases 55% from 2015 and requires no new tax increase. The budget recommended for 2016 totals $17,480,545; which is a $96,009 reduction.  The budget includes no full-time staff requests.   In 2006, ten years ago, we had 97 full-time employees and now we have 100 employees.  There has not been a dramatic growth in our full-time employees.  As part of our planning for the Township’s future we are requesting a part-time development secretary.  This budget also replaces an aging Tub Grinder for Public Works which is an asset to the community with everyone coming for their mulch.  In addition, we are replacing aging vehicles from our fleet.  

Wage increases effective in 2016 have been estimated within each department’s personnel expenditures. Non-Uniform employees (AFSCME) are scheduled to receive a contract wage increase of 2.75%.  This contract will be before the Board for ratification at the next regular meeting.  The Derry Township Police Association members (sworn police officers) are scheduled to receive contractually a 3.00% increase in salaries plus an increase in longevity pay. Management employee salaries are budgeted at 3.00%.  
It is estimated that the Cash Reserve in the General Fund Operating Budget of December 31, 2015 will be conservatively placed at $2,156,149.  A Cash Reserve in excess of $1.5 million is recommended to meet expenditures for the first 90 days of the following year based on when we receive the taxes.  As a reference point,  on December 31, 2010 our reserve was $459,000.  We have made some progress building this reserve.  The Township’s internal policy establishes $4 million as the desirable amount to be maintained in the General Fund Reserve.  
The All Funds Operating Budget for 2016 comes to a total of $23,705,299, an overall increase of $379,895.   
Our total Revenues were projected to be $17,481,272, an overall increase of $379,895.  Expenditures are projected to be $17,480,545.  

As you look at the General Fund overview, this is one of the best budgets as far as departmental requests and how departments have responded.  If you look at the difference between revenue and expenditures, there is only a $700 gap.  
Revenue - Our biggest generator of revenue is earned income tax at $4.95 million followed by real estate tax, amusement tax, and the parking lot taxes.  
Expenditures – Our biggest expenditure is the Police Department at 38%, Public Works is 14%, Library 7%, and Parks & Recreation 10%.  Each department went up based upon the elimination of the Granada Gym which only amounts to approximately 3%.
The Township’s real estate tax millage for 2016 is established at 1.4466 mills.  The 1.4466 mills incorporates the General Fund, Real Estate Tax Assessment and the Capital Tax. It is a combined tax of both the real estate tax and the capital tax.  The General Fund is .9964 mills and the Capital is .4502 mills.  Manager Negley just received a notice from the County of the assessed valuation of all the properties in Derry Township.  This is the first time that he recalls the assessed valuation of Derry Township exceeding $2 billion dollars.  It went up $34 million dollars from last year.  The revenues that we derive from the real estate tax for the General Fund can add about $11,000 if we would receive a 100% of the total.  Every dollar that a taxpayer pays in real estate tax to Derry Township, the Township gets 5%, the County gets 27% and the School District gets 68%.
The staff worked exceptionally hard on the budget this year to make this budget come in with a revenue surplus of $700.  The staff is truly devoted in serving the Township of Derry and providing the best service for the funds that the Township trusts in their behalf.

2016 GENERAL FUND OVERVIEW








2016 Budget

% Change
Total Revenues




$17,481,272

-2%
Total Expenditures




$17,576,664

-1%

CAPITAL PROJECTS FUND

2015 Budget

% Change
Total Revenues




$2,651,550

 6%
Total Expenditures




$2,944,200

11%
HERSHEY VOLUNTEER FIRE COMPANY

Mr. Svirbely presented the proposed Hershey Volunteer Fire Company 2016 Budget.  In addition to the money that is allocated for the operation of the Fire Company, there are also $30,000 in the Capital Budget to assist the Fire Company in the debt service for their new station.







2016 Budget

% Change
Total Revenues




$230,000

0%

Total Expenditures




$486,900

2%

 BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

Jill E. Henry, Assistant Township Manager, presented the Board of Supervisors proposed 2016 Budget.

2016 Budget

% Change
Total Department Expenditures Budget

$ 121,440

13%

The Board of Supervisors Budget totals $121,440, an increase of 13% for 2016.  The increase is due to the additional $10,000 that was put in for miscellaneous contracted services for professional services in order to apply for grants or to pursue improvements when a problem arises or an opportunity presents itself and also to cover the small increase in the number of public meetings and the number of ordinances that were advertised. 
Supervisor Weir inquired about the contracted services amount in the 2014 and 2015 budgets and what it went for.  Assistant Manager Henry said in 2015 the majority of that is Derck & Edson, communication consultant, HRG for engineering services, and also the website redesign. She will provide the Board with a report of the breakdown for contracted services for 2014 and 2015. 
ADMINISTRATION
Jill E. Henry, Assistant Township Manager, presented the Administration Department proposed 2016 Budget.
2016 Budget

% Change
Total Department Expenditures Budget

$992,448

3%
Total Department Capital Budget


$ 20,500



The Administration budget totals $992,448 which is an increase of $25,673 (3%).  Expenses for personnel increased 4%, supplies decreased 2%, services decreased 9% with an $8,000 reduction in telephone long distance charges.  Building Operations and Maintenance increased 3% for electricity and equipment repairs to HVAC system.
The Capital Budget Requests for $20,500 is for the installation of safety measures for the safety and security of the Board of Supervisors and employees working in the Administration building.  
Supervisor Engle asked about the possibility of recording meetings to have audio recordings more accessible.  Assistant Manager Henry said when requested we put the meetings on a disk, but we have had only 3 or 4 requests in the past 20 plus years.  Files are too large to email and that is why they are put on a disk.  Assistant Manager Henry has had discussions with Brian Blahusch about putting the recordings on the website.  It would take up a significant amount of space on the server.  Chairman Foley asked Ms. Henry to let them know what the cost would be to see if it would be feasible.
Mr. Weir noted that community publications went from $910 to $5,777 in 2014 and in 2015 it was up to $10,000.  Asst. Manager Henry said they used to budget $30,000-$40,000, but when they stopped printing the newsletter, we dropped it down to 10,000.  We didn’t want to take it down any lower in case there were special projects or different types of advertising or promotions that we may want to do throughout the year. 
HERSHEY PUBLIC LIBRARY     
Barbara Ellis, Director of Hershey Public Library, presented the proposed Hershey Public Library 2016 Budget.  In 2015, the Derry Township Library Board of Directors and library staff prioritized the goals of the 2015-2017 HPL Strategic Plan much of which is included in the 2016 budget.  Ms. Ellis will continue seeking grant opportunities.
An important note of recognition is the continued support of the Friends of the Library and the Hershey Library Endowment Trust who supplement the Township’s investment in the Library.
2016 Budget

% Change
Total Department Revenue Budget


$   155,331
  
3%

Total Department Expenditures Budget

$1,186,664

-2%

Total Department Capital Budget


$    116,820

     

The Capital Budget Requests for $116,820 include:

· Furniture and equipment
· Building repairs – final payments for HVAC control system
· Lescanec Library Legacy – Library upgrades throughout the building (up to $50,000)
Supervisor Moyer said the Library is one of the most interactive aspects of our Township second only to Parks and Recreation.  There were some concerns from The Friends of the Library and the Endowment Trust that some of the improvements and contributions that they are making could more appropriately be contributed to the Township.  One topic Ms. Ellis mentioned was Maintenance & Repair getting a regular maintenance schedule in place for things such as painting, carpet cleaning, etc. to make sure those aspects of the Library are clean and acceptable.  
Supervisor Moyer asked Ms. Ellis if she believes the budget she presented tonight could benefit from an additional allocation on some line items for the purpose of carpet cleaning, etc.  Ms. Ellis said it could.  The Endowment Trust is paying for new carpeting to be placed in two major study areas plus The Friends of the Library are putting new carpet in the lobby.  She wants to ensure the carpet is well taken care of.

Supervisor Moyer said if we consider some additional budgeted expenditures what source of dollar figures would we be looking at.  Ms. Ellis thought about $20,000 for painting, cleaning, etc. 

Supervisor Moyer said we were fortunate recently to receive some additional funding.  Ellis said the Library recently received a letter stating that we are going to receive approximately $54,000 from another person’s bequest directly to the Library.  As we did with the Lescanec funds, we will put the new money in a fund where we can draw on it when we need it.  The additional painting and cleaning would be one way to use the funds.  The Library Board would approve the use of the money and the Board of Supervisors would make the final approval.  
Manager Negley spoke to the Township solicitor about this new money.  The solicitor said the money is nonrestrictive and can be applied towards the maintenance and cleaning if the Library Board and the Board of Supervisors agree.  Manager Negley said the money can be put in the 2016 budget as an expenditure but since it has already been received in 2015, it has to be reflected this year.  Manager Negley asked that a separate line item for the funds be added so it is clearly identified.
Supervisor Moyer asked that strong consideration be given by the Board of Supervisors to allocate all if not the vast majority of what Ms. Ellis considers to be necessary to catch up with some of the maintenance and cleaning of the Library.  

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT

Charles Emerick, Director of Community Development, presented the proposed Community Development 2016 Budget:

The department’s budget projects a 7% increase in revenue and an overall increase of 2.01% for expenditures primarily due to increased vehicle and health insurance premiums, standard wage increase, adjustment of planning consultant fees and the need to hire a part-time secretary for the department. 
2016 Budget

% Change
Total Department Revenue Budget


$674,460

7%

Total Department Expenditures Budget

$733,529

2%
Total Department Capital Budget


$ 36,884

    

The capital budget requests include payment 2 of the 5-year financing agreement for the Ford Escape purchased in 2015 and the remaining balance per the consultants’ contract for revision of the Comprehensive Plan/Zoning Ordinance.
PARKS & RECREATION
Matthew J. Mandia, Director of Parks & Recreation, presented the proposed Parks and Recreation 2016 Budget.  Their budget is based on striving to meet the recreational demands of the community while understanding the core responsibilities of the local government.  
2016 Budget

% Change
Total Department Revenue Budget


$   908,530
  
-1%

Total Department Expenditures Budget

$1,672,524

 3%

Revenue - Mr. Mandia said they would like to take over the operation of the concession stand at the Recreation Center this year.  This has been contracted out for many years and we decided this is a revenue stream that we need to tap into.  
Expenditures – Requesting the continuing funding of the existing position that operated the Granada Gym and transition into the services provided at the Recreation Center.  That individual would also be in charge of the concession stand initiative.  Another expenditure to note is the increase in part-time wages to help staff the concession stand.  Other contracted services, Phase 1 of consulting services for the Recreation Center.  That phase should be done by the end of 2015.  $20,000 was put in this budget to fund Phase II (site analysis and additional citizen participation, operation analysis) of those consulting services.  These costs do not incorporate any architectural services.  If the Board wants to pursue architectural services, Mr. Mandia has acquired an estimate for that which would be an additional $18,000.  Other increases included upgrades in the park system as well as the upkeep of ChocolateTown Park.  
Supervisor Engle asked how long would Phase II take.  Mr. Mandia said the projection was May of 2016.  

Manager Negley asked if the RFP can be written to infer the $18,000 be carried over to the 2017 budget spending $9,000 this year and $9,000 next year.  Mr. Mandia said he would inquire with the firm. 

Manager Negley said we can put the full $18,000 in the budget, but ask for the dual payment to carry $9,000 over to next year.  This money will come out of reserve or he can find money in different areas.  
Total Department Capital Budget


$   336,812

     
The increase in expenditures for the department includes dental insurance increase, food cost escalation, and field trip transportation cost history. 
The Capital Budget Requests for $336,812 include:

· Boiler repairs = $8,000
· Software upgrade = $19,500
· Existing leases, new leases, concession stand equipment = $34,312 
· Cocoa Castle renovation (carryover from 2015) = $275,000 
PUBLIC WORKS - RECYCLING
Thomas R. Clark, Director of Public Works, presented the Recycling proposed 2016 Budget.  
2016 Budget

% Change
Total Department Recycling Revenue

$522,250

 1%


Total Department Recycling Expenditures

$690,120

 10%

The increase in recycling expenditures is based on prior year’s history and current year actual.  In addition, replacement of 23 year old Tub Grinder for processing of wood waste and leaves at Recycle Center.  The Grinder has been used County-wide for cleanup related to severe weather.  The Grinder has cost over $40,000 to maintain over the last few years.
PUBLIC WORKS
Thomas R. Clark, Director of Public Works, presented the Public Works proposed 2016 Budget.

General Fund Budget:  The budget reflects a reduction in Road Occupancy primarily resulting from smaller projects by PA American, an unforeseen increase in the contracted snow removal paid by PennDOT; and the curb and sidewalk program.  The Administration portion decreased due to a reduction in some insurance costs.  Noted that a significant saving is to be received as a result of a major decrease in the Unemployment Compensation Insurance of 49%.  
2016 Budget

% Change
Total Administration Budget



$   437,199

-1%
2016 Budget

% Change
Total Department Revenue Budget


$   276,000

 4%

Total Department Expenditures Budget

$2,442,372
             0%

Total Department Capital Budget


$   217,347

    
The Capital Budget Request is for existing and new equipment leases.  







2016 Budget

% Change
Total Liquid Fuels Revenue Budget


$742,306

17%

Total Department Expenditures Budget

$628,366

2%

Liquid Fuels Funding shows an increase as a result of additional funding legislation from the State in previous years.  The expenditures increase primarily in the Snow and Ice control products as a result of a large increase in salt cost received on bids.  

POLICE DEPARTMENT

Patrick O’Rourke, Chief of Police, presented the proposed 2016 Budget for the Police Department.  The department’s main focus for 2016 will be to explore more cost saving measures including seeking grant funding for special projects.  

2015 Budget

% Change
Total Department Revenue Budget


$   583,841

 2%

Total Department Expenditures Budget

$6,676,259                  1%

Total Department Capital Budget


$   186,901

    
The Capital Budget request for $186,901 includes: 
· Police Vehicles leased = $25,771
· Current Leasing payments = $59,420

· Police equipment, computer upgrades = $23,010 
· Uniform Replacement = $9,000
· Building & Facility Improvements = $20,000
· In Car Video System = $6,000
PUBLIC COMMENT

No public comment.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion made by Supervisor Moyer and seconded by Supervisor Ballard to adjourn the meeting at 7:00 p.m. The motion carried, 5-0.
Respectfully submitted by:

__________________________


__________________________
Justin C. Engle




Brenda Van Deursen

Township Secretary




Recording Secretary
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